SHEFFIELD CITY COUNCIL

Finance Sub-Committee

Meeting held 21 February 2023

PRESENT: Councillors Zahira Naz (Co-Chair), Mike Levery (Deputy Chair),

Maroof Raouf (Group Spokesperson), Mike Chaplin, Marieanne Elliot,

Mary Lea and Joe Otten

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1.1 Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bryan Lodge and Shaffaq Mohammed.

2. EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

2.1 It was noted that appendices 1 and 2 to item 11 the agenda were not available to the public or press because they contained exempt information. If Members wished to discuss the information in the appendix, the Committee would ask the members of the public and press to kindly leave for that part of the meeting and the webcast would be paused.

3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

3.1 There were no declarations of interest made at the meeting.

4. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

4.1 The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 4th January 2023 were approved as a correct record.

5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS

5.1 There were no public questions or petitions.

6. CAPITAL APPROVALS MONTH 9 - 2022/23

6.1 The Finance Manager submitted a report that provided details of proposed changes to the existing Capital Programme as brought forward in Month 09 2022/23.

Officers agreed to provide Members with further information in respect of: the Broadfield Road Junction scheme slippage; Mount Pleasant lighting improvements; procurement plan timescales for the Council Housing Roofing Replacements Programme; and requests and decision making relating to the Double Yellow Lines Programme.

6.2 **RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:** That Finance Sub-Committee:-

- 1. approves the proposed additions and variations to the Capital Programme listed in Appendix 1; and
- 2. approves the issue of grants as detailed in Appendix 2.

6.3 Reasons for Decisions

- 6.3.1 The proposed changes to the Capital Programme will improve the services to the people of Sheffield.
- 6.3.2 To formally record changes to the Capital Programme and gain Member approval for changes in line with Financial Regulations and to reset the Capital Programme in line with latest information.

6.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected

6.4.1 A number of alternative courses of action are considered as part of the process undertaken by Officers before decisions are recommended to Members. The recommendations made to Members represent what Officers believe to be the best options available to the Council, in line with Council priorities, given the constraints on funding and the use to which funding is put within the Revenue Budget and the Capital Programme.

7. BUDGET MONITORING AND FINANCIAL POSITION MONTH 9, 2022/23

7.1 The Director of Finance and Commercial Services submitted a report bringing the Committee up to date with the Council's financial position as at Month 9 2022/23 including the General Fund revenue position, Housing Revenue Account and Capital Programme Monitoring (Appendix 1).

Officers agreed to provide Members with further information in respect of the challenges to staff recruitment.

7.2 **RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:** That Finance Sub-Committee notes the Council's financial position as at the end of December 2022 (month 9), as detailed in the report.

7.3 Reasons for Decision

7.3.1 This paper is to bring the committee up to date with the Council's current financial position as at Month 9 2022/23 including the Collection Fund and the Capital Programme.

7.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected

7.4.1 The Council is required to both set a balanced budget and to ensure that in-year income and expenditure are balanced. No other alternatives were considered.

8. VEHICLE REPLACEMENT PROGRAMME YEAR 4

- 8.1 The Director of Direct Services presented a report that provided an update on the Vehicle Replacement Programme 2019 to 2025 and the proposals for year 4 of the vehicle replacement programme. The report sought approval for the commission of 105 vehicles/mechanical plant equipment, with an estimated value of £2.7m, to replace 105 financially unsustainable and operationally inefficient vehicles/mechanical plant equipment, ensuring that the Council's fleet would be Clean Air Zone complaint and introducing Ultra Low Emission Vehicles where possible.
- 8.2 **RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:** That Finance Sub-Committee approves the commission of 105 vehicles/mechanical plant equipment, with an estimated value of £2.7m, to replace 105 older polluting financially unsustainable and operationally inefficient vehicles/mechanical plant equipment in line with Year 4 of the agreed vehicle replacement programme.

8.3 Reasons for Decision

8.3.1 Continue to purchase new greener vehicles as replacements for the older vehicles within the fleet using the Prudential Borrowing finance model. Purchasing new vehicles will significantly reduce high levels of vehicle exhaust emissions in line with SCC's target of zero carbon by 2030.

8.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected

8.4.1 Option 1 - Do nothing.

This is not a realistic option as our vehicles have become financially unsustainable, operationally inefficient, and no longer align to our strategic objectives in terms of the environment and lower emissions.

8.4.2 Option 2 – Lease vehicles.

There is a potential option to lease new vehicles as replacements for the older vehicles within the fleet.

This option is not financially viable in comparison to outright purchase options due to the Council having access to Prudential Borrowing; and the council retaining the residual value of the vehicle on completion of the loan period.

8.4.3 Option 3 - Purchase all zero emission and low carbon vehicles.

Currently, the Council does not have the charging infrastructure required at the depots, nor the home charging infrastructure to charge these vehicles. Furthermore, soft market testing highlights that these vehicles are 3 to 4 times more costly than the low emission vehicles.

9. ACCEPTANCE OF HOMES ENGLAND FUNDING AND PLACE PILOT FUNDING

9.1 In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 26, this urgent item of business was

considered on the recommendation of the Chair, on the basis that the Government had made a number of awards of funding to Sheffield City Council with little notice and these needed to be accepted within tight deadlines in order to be able to utilise the funding.

The Head of Property Services submitted a report seeking approval to accept two government grant offers: the first from Homes for £350k and the second from the Office of Government Property in partnership with the Local Government Association for £504k. The funding would be used to cover development costs for regeneration, levelling up, housing and estate rationalisation programmes.

9.2 **RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:** That Finance Sub-Committee:-

- 1. accepts the grant offers from Homes England, the Office of Government Property and the Local Government Association;
- authorises the completion of a Memorandum of Understanding with the Office of Government Property and agree that the Council act as Accountable Body for the Place pilot funds;
- 3. authorises the completion of a grant agreement with Homes England for receipt of the funding from Homes England; and,
- 4. authorises the Director of Legal and Governance in consultation with the Chief Finance Officer to complete and execute all necessary documentation.

9.3 Reasons for Decision

- 9.3.1 The preferred option is to accept the funding as this will allow work to continue on key programmes for the next 18 months to 24 months and alleviate pressure on the Council's revenue budget. The funding will allow us to ensure we are in the best possible position for funding opportunities with schemes already developed for inclusion in bids.
- 9.3.2 It is therefore recommended that approval is given to accept the funding offered by Homes England and the Office of Government Property in partnership with the Local Government Authority.

9.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected

9.4.1 Do nothing

Not accepting the funding will result in a lack of resources to support the continuation of regeneration and levelling up across the City. It would put further strain on revenue budgets and put us in a disadvantageous position for funding opportunities as the development work for schemes would not have been completed.

10. LEVELLING UP FUND - ATTERCLIFFE ACQUISITION

10.1 In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 26, this urgent item of business was considered on the recommendation of the Chair, on the basis that the Government had made a number of awards of funding to Sheffield City Council with little notice and these needed to be utilised within tight deadlines.

The Service Manager, City Regeneration and Major Projects presented a report seeking approval to acquire a property in Attercliffe using funding from the Levelling Up Fund. Sheffield City Council had been awarded £37m from the Levelling Up Fund, £17m was allocated for investment in Attercliffe to focus on joining up investment in employment, travel and quality of life to transform the perceptions of Attercliffe and make it a better place to live, work and visit.

The acquisition of the property would increase the Council's ownership in the area and further consideration would be taken to ensure that the site was accessible and benefitted the local community to encourage further investment into the area and improve local community pride in Attercliffe.

10.2 **RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:** That Finance Sub-Committee:-

- delegates authority to the Chief Property Officer to acquire the property identified in Appendix 1 using resources from the Levelling Up Fund, subject to acceptable terms being agreed by the Director of Legal and Governance and Chief Property Officer and up to the purchase price set out in that Appendix;
- 2. adds the purchase and associated costs to the Council's capital programme; and
- 3. requests that the Director of Legal and Governance, in consultation with the Chief Property Officer, negotiate, agree and execute all necessary documentation.

10.3 Reasons for Decisions

- 10.3.1 This acquisition will help to stimulate investment in the area; strengthen the sense of community and pride in the local area; reduce inequalities; enhance the visitor economy; improve quality of life, health and wellbeing for local communities and contribute towards achieving corporate objectives.
- 10.3.2 Further, the acquisition will allow for the building and land to be used to compliment the future use of the adjoining Adelphi Social Club, increase Council land ownership and ensure wider regeneration benefits for Attercliffe.

10.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected

10.4.1 Do nothing

If the Council decide not to acquire the property, this property and land would unlikely be used for place making and regeneration purposes. It is likely that it would remain unused, inaccessible to the public and not used or repurposed for the wider benefit of the Attercliffe area. This would continue the under-investment in Attercliffe and its negative effects as such.

10.4.2 Purchase the site using Sheffield City Council funds

If the Council decided to acquire the property and land mentioned using internal funds, this would take a considerable amount of time to generate. The City Council would not be able to purchase such a prominent site which will provide great economic and social benefits to the Attercliffe area and community.